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RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 29th January 2014
Present:
Councillor Paul Marks (Chair)

Councillor Dave Bishop
Councillor Maggie Don
Councillor Jim Hakewill (Deputy Chair)
Councillor Jenny Henson
Councillor David Soans
Councillor Margaret Talbot                                                                
13.RD.22
APOLOGIES

None
13.RD.23
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 3rd December 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record
13.RD.24
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None 
13.RD.25
BUDGET SCRUTINY (A1)
A report was submitted which sought consideration by the Committee of the Council's draft budget proposals. It was noted that the Research and Development Committee was required to submit comments back to the Executive for further consideration at its meeting on 12th February 2014. 


The report was supplemented by a presentation, which highlighted the key issues of the report to members of the Committee.



Questions were asked by members on topics as follows, with the answers summarised below each section.


Parking
· Total income from parking services for 2013/14 was listed as £815k, what was the net income from parking services?
Net income was approximately £240k. The figure of £815k consisted of approximately £600k for car parking fees, with the balance made up from residents parking and parking fines. The draft figure for 2014/15 saw a slight reduction as levels of fines were anticipated to drop off.
· Were costs relating to new residents parking zones factored into the draft figures for 2014/15?
No, figures would only be factored into the budget when new zones had been officially approved. 

Savings

· Could examples of cost savings be provided?

Examples of case studies included; Market Place commercial and residential units in full use; comingled recycling which had generated significant savings; lobbying relating to the Business Rates Retention Scheme and New Homes Bonus Scheme; works taking place at the depot to enable servicing of fleet vehicles on site, shared legal services and introducing more flexible terms and conditions for staff to reduce the need to automatically fill vacant posts. 
· Have potential increases in staff salaries been factored into the budget?

The 2014/15 budget allows for an increase of 1%. The years thereafter allow for an increase of 2%.

Council Tax

· If KBC was to agree a 1.99% rise in Council Tax; would it receive any financial penalty from central government?
Indicative levels, previously announced as a maximum increase of 2%, had been withdrawn with a new statement expected from central government on 12th February. If Council Tax was increased above 2013/14 levels, then KBC would not receive the Council Tax Freeze grant for 2014/15.
Housing
· Was raising council housing rent by 5.1% an attempt to close the gap on the private sector?
The formula used for calculating increasing in housing rent was prescribed by central government. A new formula would be introduced for 2015/16 which would see rents increase at a lesser rate than under the current system. 

Investment and Repair Programme

· When Town and Parish grants of £83k were removed, assurances were provided that there would be a ring-fence around the equivalent of such grants as they were not seen as a cost saving. A Community Fund figure of £40k should be increased to £83k to accurately reflect the sum removed for Town and Parish grants. Also draft guidance should be produced as to how this fund is to be accessed. 
The comment to increase the fund to £83k would be submitted to the Executive in February. Additionally, Town and Parish councils would be informed when the fund was available to access. The criterion for grants was still under consideration and would be reported to Executive early in the new financial year. 
The members thanked Mark and his team for their work on producing the annual budget report, and all staff at the Council for the way in which they had responded to the financial pressures. 
RESOLVED
that having considered the draft budget proposals of the Executive, the questions and responses outlined above be submitted to the Executive at its meeting to be held on 12th February 2014.
13.RD.26
TASK AND FINISH GROUPS (TERMS OF REFERENCE) (A2)


A report was submitted which set out the draft terms of reference for the proposed member Task and Finish Groups, for consideration by the Committee.


It was noted that, at its meeting on 25th September 2013, Council had identified an issue for inclusion on the Committee’s work programme as a Task and Finish Group.  This was:-

· Payday Loans and Finance

It was further noted that, at its meeting of 3rd December 2013, the Research and Development Committee identified an issue for inclusion on the Committee’s work programme as a Task and Finish Group. 

· The impact and implications of High Speed Two (HS2) and rail services in the Borough

Payday Loans and Finance Task and Finish Group



An appendix to the report, detailing the proposed terms of reference for the Payday Loans and Finance Task and Finish Group, was circulated at the meeting


Debate ensued on the membership and proposed timescales for completion of the task and finish group. After discussion it was concluded that Spring 2014 was too soon a completion date, members considered that the group would require an extension of this date to Summer 2014, prior to the annual recess. 

Membership would include Councillors Jonathan West, Ellie Manns and David Soans. Group leaders would be contacted as soon as possible to nominate two additional members. 


The Impact and Implications of High Speed Two (HS2) and Rail Services in the Borough Task and Finish Group


An appendix to the report, detailing the proposed terms of reference for the High Speed Two Task and Finish Group, was circulated at the meeting


Debate ensued on the membership and proposed timescales for completion of the task and finish group. After discussion it was concluded that Spring 2014 was too soon a completion date, members considered that the group required an extension of this date to Autumn 2014. 


Membership would include Councillors Paul Marks, Dave Bishop and Mike Tebbutt as LANRAC representative. Group leaders would be contacted as soon as possible to nominate two additional members.
RESOLVED
that the draft terms of reference be approved for both Task and Finish Groups.

13.RD.27
WORK PROGRAMME (A3)

The work programme was noted.

Two items were added to the programme; Accommodation Concern had offered to attend the next meeting of the committee in March to provide a presentation on the topic of Rough Sleeper Services. A decision on the most appropriate scrutiny committee for this item would be determined in due course, in consultation with the relevant Chairs. 

Additionally, members noted that should either of the newly convened Task and Finish Groups have a report ready for presentation at the next committee, it would be circulated with the agenda. 


It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee was scheduled to take place on 25th March 2014.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.02pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP






Research and Development Committee No. 5
29.01.14


